BRANDESTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of the Council held at the Village Hall on Tuesday 22 January 2013
Present

Councillors D Risk (Chairman) (DR), S Thurlow (ST), P Summers (PT) K Churchill (KC) and W Elson (WE)

Cty Cllr P Bellfield

Parish Clerk and RFO, A M Hounsell (AMH)

Parishioner Mr N Hayward
1-1213/7 – Open Discussion with Members of the Public

There was no discussion under this heading.
2-1213/7 – Reports from Cty Cllr P Bellfield, Dist Cllr B Snell and PCSO C Hassler

Cty Cllr Bellfield reported as follows (whilst advising that all items had been reported in the local press) :-

SCC has been nominated as the most improved county council in the country. However, for education SCC were the third worst education authority at key stage 2,  but it is considered that SCC has improved. Nevertheless, great efforts are being made to improve.
Cllr Bellfield confirmed that SCC is to introduce an Oyster-type card for buses in the county for students in order to help in reducing their travel costs
Dist Cllr Snell had advised his apologies but reported as follows :-
1.
Local Development Framework

Following last October’s public examination of our Core Strategy (CS), an unexpected Government announcement means that a further urgent consultation is now underway (ends today).

The examining Inspector advised on 7 December that the Council could proceed with the formal consultation into its proposed Main Modifications which, in the Inspector's view, would make the Core Strategy completely sound, and which came about as a result of the examination process. A significant element of these changes is a review of the CS in 2015, which will take account of the latest information then available, including the 2011 Census.

The Inspector also advised that, as the Council has confirmed that the objectively assessed need for housing in the district up to 2027 is 11,000 homes (based on the survey by Oxford Economics), in order to comply with the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF), the Council should undertake an additional Sustainability Appraisal to support the Main Modifications consultation. That Appraisal should consider 11,000 homes in the district, as part of that process, even though the CS itself is not proposing that level of growth at the moment.

A special meeting of the Council on 17 January agreed to inform the Inspector that the Council has considered the revocation of the East of England Plan (RSS) and that the Core Strategy housing figure of 7,900 remained appropriate, subject to committing to a review the Core Strategy, commencing with the publication of an Issues and Options Report by 2015.

Full details of the LDF Examination are available on the Council's website `

2.
Planning applications

Separate applications for three solar parks are will to be put to a meeting of the full Development Control Committee on 23 January (links from the home page of the Council’s web site):

· Hacheston 25MW

· Parham Airfield, Great Glemham 15MW

· Croft Lane, Stratton Hall, Nacton 12MW

3.
Sizewell C consultation

The District Council’s response to the first Consultation on EDF’s plan will be decided at Cabinet on 5 Feb, just one day before the last day.  I have expressed concern at a Task Group meeting with EDF at the absence of any mention of traffic issues on the A1120 (in particular in relation to the potential impact of some of the proposed sites for car parks and distribution centres) and urge parish councils and individuals who may be concerned about this to participate in the consultation process.  I have already asked EDF to include a categoric statement that official Sizewell traffic (cars and HGVs) will not be allowed to use the A1120 or the B1116 and their connecting local roads.  

PCSO Hassler had advised his apologies but reported to the meeting as follows :-
There have been TWO recorded crimes for the parish of Brandeston 

1. Burglary – other building

2. Minor wound without intent
3. Crime Prevention Advice
Catalytic Converter Thefts – there have been five incidents of thefts of catalytic converters within Suffolk Coastal in the past week. Suffolk Police recommend catalytic converter marking for all 4x4 and commercial type vehicles as well as the following steps to keep your vehicle safe –
· Private vehicles should be kept in a well-secured garage where possible, and if no garage is available, in a well-lit, public area. Vehicles can be parked in such a way as to make access to the catalytic converter difficult or parallel with another vehicle if you own one.
· Commercial vehicles should be kept in a locked building or compound. Use appropriate alarms, lighting and CCTV to deter thieves

· Remove items of value from your vehicle whilst unattended and keep it secure at all times

3-1213/7 - Chairman’s Welcome, Formal Meeting Opening and Acceptance of Apologies for Absence 

The Chairman formally opened the meeting and welcomed Councillors and others. He advised of apologies from councillors H Saxton and J Fielder and from Dist Cllr B Snell, PCSO Hassler and Parish Historical Recorder Mrs W Woodland.

4-1213/7 - To Receive Councillors’ Declaration of Interest in Agenda Items

ST declared interest in agenda items 9 (i) and (iii)
5-1213/7 - Minutes of Previous Meeting

The minutes of the meeting of 13 November 2012 were signed as a true record.

6-1213/7 - Matters arising from previous minutes

(i)
Progress on white-lining (previous minute 2-1213/6 PCSO report)
The clerk advised that he had sent a copy of his last correspondence with SCC, Highways to Cty Cllr Bellfield which correspondence confirmed that the council wished to see the existing white lines extended. Cty Cllr Bellfield confirmed that this issue is under consideration.
(ii)
Advice from Suffolk ACRE regarding misrepresentations of the Brandeston Parish Plan (previous minute 6-1213/6 (ii))
The clerk confirmed that he had produced the draft letter asked for by the council and that this had been reviewed and sent by Mr Hayward to Suffolk ACRE.

A reply had been received from Gillian Benjamin. Her response was “curious”, aggressive and unhelpful. There was no answer to the question of ACRE providing any help. Subsequently, an apology was given and it was proposed that there be a meeting with ACRE and a planner. The matter was now with Gillian Benjamin to arrange this meeting and the council agreed to await the outcome.
The Clerk also confirmed that he had written to SCDC, Planning Office to ensure that the SCDC Development Control Sub-committee were aware of the misrepresentations when considering the current application, C12/1939 (4 houses, Mutton Lane). The planning officer had included these details in the agenda papers when the application was considered
(iii)
Planning Applications decided by delegated authority and blue-line plans not included within applications (previous minute 7-1213/6 (ii))
The clerk confirmed that Dist Cllr Snell had advised :-
1.  Householders' applications are not covered by this rule in the Constitution - only "Major" applications (10 or more dwellings or more than 1,000 sq m commercial development) and "Minor" applications (development - assumed to be by a commercial developer - of 1 to 9 houses and small scale commercial buildings) may be referred to committee in this way.

Applications from householders (or their agents, etc) for development within the curtilage of a residential property, which are not change of use, cannot, therefore be referred to committee under this rule,  This seems inconsistent and unfair to me, so it will be examined as part of a forthcoming review of the scheme of delegation as it applies to Planning, which we expect to start soon.

2.  The National rules from the Planning Portal explain that "The application site should be clearly edged with a red line" and that "a blue line should be drawn around any other land owned by the applicant, close to or adjoining the application site".  It follows that if there is no such other land, no blue line is required.
(iv)
Consideration of the Suffolk Code of Conduct (previous minute 11-1213/6)
The council considered this document and agreed to its adoption. The clerk was instructed to so advise SCDC and SALC

(v)
Cutting of grass around village sign (previous minute 12-1213/6 (i) )

The clerk was instructed to enquire of SCDC if they could cut on a regular basis starting in March and at what cost.
(vi) Village sign repairs (previous minute 12-1213/6 (ii) )
The Chairman advised that repairs to the sign would cost about £250 with further costs for a new post at 
£307. Accordingly, the council approved expenditure up to a maximum of £600 plus VAT.
7-1213/7 - Planning

The clerk advised that application C12/1939 (4 houses, Mutton Lane) had been approved.

There were no other planning matters to consider.
8-1213/7 – Report from Responsible Finance Officer (The Clerk)

The RFO presented the current financial position with the main account holding £5,433.36 and the 100+ account £2,716.44 (both after accruals for approved expenditure and for future income).

9-1213/7 - Financial Matters

The council agreed payments as follows :-

(i) £10.50 to Brandeston VH&RG for room hire for the next council meeting on date to be agreed (see agenda item 13 below)
(ii) £237 to the clerk for office expenses for 2012-2013
(iii)
£100 to BVH&RG for the costs of the Welcome Pack which they prepare for new residents in the village..

(iv)
The council reviewed the budget prepared by the RFO for expenditure of £2,500 and a precept claim £1,500 for the coming year 2013-2014, thereby reducing the level of the council’s reserves. (see attached budget document) 
10-1213/7 - Review of the Council’s Financial Risk Assessment in Respect of the Current Financial Position of the Council

The council agreed that the current financial position was satisfactory
11-1213/7 – Correspondence

There was no correspondence requiring consideration.
12-1213/7 - Any other business as may be raised and accepted as appropriate by the Chairman under Standing Order 16

(i)
The meeting noted that rubbish has frequently been left in the bin opposite the entrance to The Old Vicarage although this is not normally used or emptied. Further, other rubbish has been left lying in the bus shelter. It has been suggested that the bin should be moved to the bus shelter and Mrs Jane Mitchell has agreed to empty this on a regular basis. The chairman agreed to carry out the repositioning of the bin to the shelter.

(ii)
ST advised that the village hall management committee has set up a sub-committee to consider the sports facilities at the playing field. Various ideas had been raised such as a path as a running circuit and there are various organisations that could be approached (post Olympics) for funding. The sub-committee is to report to the management committee at the end of March. Contact has been made with SCDC concerning the need or otherwise for planning permission. The advice was that there was no need if the works were to be carried out by the parish council. The council agreed to support the village hall committee in their objective of providing a petanque piste on the playing field to enhance the facilities for the village.
13-1213/7 – Date of Next Meeting

Date for the next council meeting was agreed for 26 March 2013 at 8.00 pm and for the annual council meeting for 21 May 2013 at 7.00 pm followed by the annual parish meeting at 8.00 pm.
The meeting closed at 10.00 pm.
BPC MoM

22 January 2013

